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Claymont Community Center enhances 
the community by addressing the human needs 

of wellness, belongingness, and esteem.

ClaymontCenter.org



Dear Community Members,
 
Community. A great community. How do we define what that means for Claymont?

American author and civil rights leader Coretta Scott King said it well: "The greatness of a
community is most accurately measured by the compassionate actions of its members."

What could test our compassion more than a global pandemic, political polarization, social
unrest, and economic uncertainty? These forces have the ability -- separately and, even more so,
collectively -- to pull us apart or bring us together. In our long-standing tradition, we have helped
our neighbors and lifted up one another so that we can overcome all challenges. 

In this annual report, we detail some of the ways we have fulfilled our mission of enhancing the
community by addressing the human needs of wellness, belongingness, and esteem. We extend
heartfelt thanks to those who have contributed their time, talent, and financial resources to
support the Claymont Community Center and the people we serve each day.

While we are proud of all of our accomplishments, we are overjoyed to have been named an
affiliate site of the National Park Service’s Brown v. Board of Education National Historical Park in
Topeka, Kansas. Seventy years ago, peaceful integration occurred at Claymont Public School, in
the very building the Center operates in today. We keep this achievement top of mind as we
strive to continue this tradition of inclusion in the building that is now a hub for the community.

Thank you for being a part of the history, present, and future of the Claymont Community Center. 
 
With gratitude,
 
Julee Schwieger                                   Allison C. David                                            
Board President                                  Chief Executive Officer

A Message from our 
Board Chair and CEO

"The greatness of a community is most accurately measured
by the compassionate actions of its members."

– Coretta Scott King



Our Programs by the Numbers

5,497 people fed by our
Food Closet

81 students from 24 countries
participated in our ESL and
Learning Center Programs

51 students participated
in our Empowered Youth
and ALA Programs

226 members joined our
Brandywine Senior Center

By Gender
70% Female

30% Male

By Race & Ethnicity
African American: 38%

Asian: 7%
Caucasian: 40%

Other: 12%
 

Hispanic or Latino
Ethnicity: 3%

By Age
Under 18: 18%

18-49: 69%
50 and over: 13%

By ZIP Code
19703: 41%
19809: 15%
19810: 15%

DE: 27%
PA: 2%

PEOPLE SERVED

SERVING THE COMMUNITY
114,947 Visits to the Center

50,120 COVID-19 Tests Administered
Named an affiliate of the Brown v. Board of Education National Historical Park

OUR MISSION
We enhance the community by addressing the human needs

of wellness, belongingness, and esteem.



The Food Closet received an outpouring of
community support throughout the year,
particularly during the holiday season, helping
us feed thousands of people.

Our Brandywine Senior Center bus was
wrapped with brand-new graphics, helping both
those using the bus to see it coming and also to
promote the Senior Center in the community.

With  support from BlackRock, our Empowered
Youth program prospered. We added a golf
program -- in partnership with the American Lung
Association and First Tee of Delaware -- that
taught kids about the dangers of substance abuse.

The Learning Center provided GED/ABE
education, English for Speakers of Other
Languages (ESL) classes, immigration
assistance, tutoring resources, and credit
recovery training for adults and children. 

Board members, businesses and community
partners gave nearly 3,000 hours of
volunteer service to our programs.

Making an Impact

In May 2022, we were named an affiliate of the
National Park Service’s Brown v. Board of
Education National Historical Park, through
legislation signed into law by President Biden.



Making an Impact

We celebrated our annual Festival of Lights, 
a community celebration of Christmas, Diwali,
Hanukkah, and Kwanzaa.

Our Back to School Bash was once again a
huge success thanks to generous donations
from the community. More than 200 backpacks
filled with supplies helped kids get off to a good
start for school.

Our C3 5K Run/Walk event returned to an in-
person event following virtual events during the
peak years of the pandemic. We appreciate the
strong community support from both sponsors
and runners/walkers.

It was a bittersweet celebration the day we bid
farewell to the Delaware National Guard
troops who managed COVID testing at the
Center for many months. We thank them for
their service to our community and the nation.

Allison David, our CEO, helped building partner
Brandywine Child Care and Preschool celebrate
Dr. Seuss Day by reading to the children.

We celebrated an outdoor Evening with
Santa Claus to help families in the community
enjoy the holiday spirit despite the pandemic.
Santa brought some special friends along for
the party.



Thank You to Our Donors
Mr. Daniel Adamczyk
Ms. Lia Andrews
Mrs. Ann Archer
Arnold Family
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Baer
Bailey Family
Wilson Baldwin
Sallie Banks
Sandra Bauchard
Mrs. Lelia Booker
Janine Bozic
Austin and Sara Brandon
Ms. Ernestine Brockwalker
Mr. and Mrs. David K. Brown
Ms. Whittona Burrell
Elizabeth Bush
Angela Butcher
Donovan C. Carbaugh
L. Zigler Carroll
Edward Chase
Michelle Chestnut
Joanne Chism
Christina Christensen
Nancy Clark
Maryanne M. Cluff
Ashley Cody
Mr. and Mrs. Steve Connor
Carolyn Cordivano
Joe Curran
Sharon Daley
Eric and Allison David
Barbara A. Davis
Lisa Deaton
Michael DeBevec
Polly DeCrease
Ron DeKay
Renate Del Vecchio
Carla Delloso
Mary Ann Demondson
Mercedes Diaz
Rosetta Dixson
Anne Donahey
John C. Dorman
Krystle Dowlling
Rob Duncan
Johanna and Jean Dunn
Raymond Erace
Dolores Fader
Deidre Fillingame
Susan Fox
Adean L. Freeman

Sandra Fullman
Mr. and Mrs. Bill Fulton
Marti Gabriella
Barbara Gary
Sandra Goettel
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Goldman
Shirley Good
Dr. John Goodill
Tiffany Gozali
Porsha Green
Steve and Cora Haffner
Keisha Hagan
Lauren Hardy
Blandy Harvey
Eddie and Crystal Henderson
Phyllis Hicks
Tara Hinman
Fran Hirschenberger
Thomas Hornug
George Husfelt
Paul and Laura Hutchison
Nicholas Imburgia
Jeff Jackson
Rose Janvier
Brian Jenson
Ashley Jones
Anne Kauffman
John Keating
Deanna Kelly
Terri Kelly
Nicolette Kerr
Douglas Kook
Sue Kost
Jenn Kutney-Soper
Linda L. Lange
J'nelle Lawrence
Lisa Leach
George and Carolyn Lewis
Ronald B. Littlejohn
Ronald and Lisa Logue
John Lornston
Louise B. Ludecke
Roger K. Lunbeck
Judith Lynn
James Macfarland
Elizabeth MacKenzie
Nicole Macturk
Norman and Aileen Macturk
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Madison
John Mager
Sharon Maley

Susan Malzone
Mary-Anne Mason
Brian Matthew
Walter Matthews
Faith Mattison
Brian McCafferty
Judith K. McClintock
Donna McCormick
James McFarland
Geri McIntosh
Marie McNulty
Anthony Medici
Pamela Meglio
James Moser
William Moyer
Mark and Karen Muller
Kevin Mulligan
Diane Myers
Jordan Normile
Tom Ottinger
Patricia Painter
Patt Panzer and Carson Zullinger
Rick Pecorella
Daniel Perel
Evan Pizzuto
Michael Pollack
Karen Pollack
Ellen Pollack
Chris Powell
Tom and Debbie Quinn
Martin Regan
Sylvia Reid
Ray Richardson
Theresa Rothaar
David and Phyllis Ruth
C. Sachs
Elaine Schmerling
Stacey Schneeweis
Morgan Schoeneberger
Daniel and Julee Schwieger
Donald Scriggs
Ray Seigfried
William Sharp
Mr. and Mrs. William Sharp
John Sherouden
David Showalter
Arlene Smalls
Michael and Virginia Smilack
Teaira Smith
Ashley and Keenan Smith
Ruth Smith



Thank You to Our Donors

Acme 
Aldersgate United Methodist Church
American Legion / RC DuPont Post 18
American Lung Association
Anonymous
Archmere Academy
Arthur Hall Insurance
Astra Zeneca
Baer Charitable Gift Fund
Bank of America
Benevity Community Impact Fund
BlackRock
Blue Hen Car Wash
Brandywine Child Care and Preschool
Brandywine-Naamans Rotary Club
Branmar Wine and Spirit Store
Bumpers and Company
Charities Aid Foundation America
Chester Bethel United Methodist Church
Church of the Ascension
Claymont Delaware Lions Club Foundation
Claymont Moose Lodge
Delaware Community Foundation
Eagle One Federal Credit Union
Emergency Response Protocol
The Episcopal Church of Saints Andrew
     and Matthew
Food Equipment Services, Inc.
Forward Elementary School
Fund for Women
Gebhart Funeral Home of Claymont
Grace Episcopal Church
G-Tech Cleaning Services
Hanby Elementary School
High Point Swim Club

Lisa Wilson Riblett
Eric Wolf
Carmen Wright
Sally Yeager
Carla Coffee Yehiri
Pamela Yocum
Karen Zahnow
Kathleen Zaplitny

Holy Oak Calvary United Methodist Church
Hormel Foods
IBM Employee Services Center
Immaculate Heart of Mary
Instant Imprints
Jack Carney Family Foundation
Julee Cares
Knollwood Community Center
Mallard Financial Partners
Morgan Stanley 
Naamans Beverage Mart
National Philanthropic Trust 
Norman Carpet
Pepsico
PJA Services
Planting to Feed  
Polygon
Ruth Chapter - No.19-O.E.S.
Sensible Energy Management
St. David's Episcopal Church
St. Edmonds Academy
St. Mary Magdalen Roman Catholic Church
St. Paul's United Methodist Church
State Employees Charitable Campaign
T. Rowe Price Program
Talley Middle School
TEAM David
Tenaz Corp.
The Blackbaud Giving Fund
TOVA Community Health
Trinity Presbyterian Church
Uncle John's Food Truck
United Methodist Church of the Atonement
United Way of Delaware
US Connect

This listing includes contributions made from July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2022. Every effort has been made to ensure
accuracy. If your name is incorrectly listed or missing, please call us at 302.792.2757 or email info@claymontcenter.org.

Kelly Souffie
Megan Stewart
David B. Strauss
Rosemary Szumowski
Lisa Taylor
B. Teal
Carlyn Telfer
Betty Ann Themal
Nikita Thomas

Nashetah Thomas-El
Melinda Thompson
Ms. Teresa Veid
Ms. Geraldine C. Vitone
Ms. Lori Weniger
Clyde Robinson & Wes
Rogers
Kris Westphal
Ms. Gail Whitehead

Organizations/Churches/Businesses



Our Board of Directors 
Julee Schwieger, Board President
Brian Drysdale, President Elect
Terri Kelly, Secretary
Stephen Haffner, Treasurer and Finance Chair
Greg Cephas, Development Chair
Patt Panzer, MD, MPH, Planning Chair
Evan Pizzuto, Governance Committee Chair
Lia Andrews, Director
Thursday Farrell, Director
Joseph Gajewski, Director
Tami Grimes-Stewart, Director
Duncan Holyoke, Director
Doug Kook, CPA, CVA, Director
J’nelle Lawrence, Director
Liz Shanosk, Director
Katie Streib, Director
Allison C. David, CEO, Ex-officio

Martin Regan, Advisory Board Member
David Ruth, Advisory Board Member
Jeffrey Vaisberg, DPT, Advisory Board Member

Financial Report

Grant in Aid
37%

Rentals
23%

Grants & Contributions
23%

Other Revenue
17%

Program Services
89%

General & Administrative
9%

Fundraising
2%

FY2022 Income FY2022 Expenses



3301 Green Street
Claymont, Delaware 19703

302.792.2757
info@claymontcenter.org

ClaymontCenter.org

Thank you to our Building Partners that operate
their programs and businesses at the Center!

Bernadette Allen Transformative Therapy
Brandywine Child Care and Preschool
Brandywine School District SITE Program
GTech Cleaning
Home Helpers & Direct Link of Wilmington
International Center for Career Training
McAleer-Paulson School of Irish Dance
New Castle County Head Start, Inc.
Nrithyalavanyam School of Dance/Shivram
Viswanthan Classical Indian Dancers
Dr. O Licensed Clinical Counselor Practice

One Accord Music
Patchwork Human Services
People Helping People
Phyllis Smoyer, M.D., Psychiatrist
State of Delaware
   --Claymont State Service Center
   --Community Partners Support Unit
   --Delaware Division of Social Services
   --WIC/Supplemental Nutrition Program
Stay REAL
Tomaro’s C.H.A.N.G.E.


